Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

September 2, 2004

Puyallup Fire Department

1. Call to Order
The September 2, 2004 regular meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by President Paul Webb at 9:00 a.m.  Those in attendance were: Greg Miller, McNeil Island FD; James Jaques, Milton FD; Tim Pierce, Puyallup FD; Jeff Jensen, Tacoma FD; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Jack Andren, PCFD #6; Doug Willis, PCFD #6; Ed Goodlet, PCFD #8; Jake Doty, PCFD #12; Andy McAfee, PCFD #14; Eric Nelsen, PCFD #16; Tom Lique, PCFD #16; Bob Vellias, PCFD #17; Reggie Romines, PCFD #21; Garry Olson, PCFD #23; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Norma Pancake, PCEMS; Gina Karlsson, ARC; Chuck Frame, DNR; Chuck King, SFMO; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Tim Pierce led the flag salute.

President Webb thanked Puyallup Fire Department for hosting the meeting.  They always do a great job.  Kelvin Johnson welcomed everyone.  All of the goodies at the back of the room have been provided by Cutters Point, which is located by the new Safeway Store on Meridian.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the August 5, 2004 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported for the month of July the beginning balance was $9,651.42 with income of $1,125.91 and expenses of $1,042.26 for an ending balance of $10,335.07.  There was a lot of activity in August, however, the bank statement has not been received as of yet.  So far the early numbers show that we raised $2,155.31 from the golf tournament.  President Webb thanked Bob for his hard work on the golf tournament.  It was moved and seconded to present the treasurer’s report as presented.  MOTION CARRIED.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Introductions
This was skipped on the agenda.

7. Guest Speakers/Program
President Webb stated that Jim Clawson is here to talk about the Tactical Operations Manual update.  However, before he speaks he has asked Pat Lilllie to give a presentation in regards to the training site.  Pat stated that Doug Willis and Eric Watson were sent to Reno on behalf of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association regarding the training site opportunity at the Roy Y with property from Ft. Lewis.  A couple of other people (Pat Lillie as one) also went to Reno on behalf of DEM.  Pat has been involved with DEM as an instructor and program manager since 1989.  He had the opportunity to visit a training facility in Reno in 2000 and 2001.  It is exciting to have the possibility of a regional training facility.  Goals: PCSO precinct and associated law enforcement functions; Combination use, multi-discipline facility; regional training facility to meet the needs of law enforcement, fire departments, EMS, MCI, WMD, HazMat, USAR, military units, public works, school districts, etc.; possible location for Pierce County Fire Comm.  We need to be prepared for any eventuality.  Classroom space is currently a problem.  We need to learn from others, i.e. Leschi Town on Ft. Lewis, State of the art, designed for tactical urban training; Regional Public Safety Training Center (RPSTC) in Reno, NV.

RPSTC Facts and Figures: Oversight provided by seven (7) partnering agencies – Reno Police and Fire Departments, Sparks Police and Fire Departments, Washoe County Sheriffs Office, Nevada Division of Forestry Washoe County and Truckee Meadows Community College.  Related Information: Total costs of the facility were $17.7 million, which was funded by 1/8-cent sale tax increase.  Design-build project resulting in significant savings and faster construction.  Owned by Washoe County.  38,000 square foot building is used for administration and classrooms, 7-story burn tower with props and city grid, also has a rubble pile.  What doe we need?  We need something that covers multi-risk.  Our current existing PC training facilities consist of: Ft. Steilacoom Park, CPFR Sta. 6-0, Tacoma Fire Training Center, CPFR Sta. 6-7, LFD Sta. 2-1, and Gig Harbor Fire and Medic One training center.  The challenge with any of these sights is the neighbors complaining about the noise, etc.  We don’t have a one-stop shop, limited classroom capacity and law enforcement has very limited and narrow scope-training venues.  The solution is to put all the training in one place.  Pat presented an artists rendition of the conceptual concepts currently under discussion.  Additional RPSTC facts: annual budget of $550,000.00, operates in the black, presently less than fifty percent of capacity, funding for operational budget by number of sworn officers in each participating agency, drop in dates possible for additional income, rental to other agencies for additional income.

President Webb commented on this project that the Executive Board will be playing a large role in realistically looking at how the fire service is to play into this at this site.  We do have needs for special ops, burn site and other special training needs.  There is a real need for a site like this and it is still in the incipient stages.  Jack Andren stated a burn prop is advantageous for everyone here.  Right now, everyone has to go to North Bend.  He sees that as one of the advantageous issues.  Also, it is on federal land and won’t need to go through Pierce County for permits.  Andy McAfee stated he thinks this is a great idea, his only concern is to look at the projection of neighborhood growth in that area.  Discussion followed.  Steve Bailey stated the presentation that was given today was also given to the Executive, he is interested in this and directed them to return on 10/15 to give ideas of how to phase this in as well as funding options to look at.  The Executive is keenly interested in maintaining partnerships.  Homeland Security will not fund permanent structures, but would fund training props.  It would be good to have a strategic plan and keep pursuing this.  It would remain Ft. Lewis property and Pierce County would lease it at no charge.  Doug Willis stated the site plan has been the priority focus so we can get approval from Ft. Lewis.  Those working on this agree to have a training tower in the plans for approval even if it doesn’t get doe for ten to twenty years.  Doug Willis thanked Pat Lillie for all of his work in putting together this presentation.  Jeff Jensen stated it is important for us to use Homeland Security funds to build our infrastructure and not be selfish.  This could be a potential direction to send to the TEW group.  Eric Watson, Doug Willis and Kelvin Johnson are active members on this as Fire Service representatives.  If anyone has any input, ideas, etc. please forward them to one of them.

President Webb stated he’d like to shift gears now.  He asked Tom Faubion to attend today’s meeting.  The Association as a group does not endorse political campaigns, however, he asked Tom to give a short presentation on his run for judge.  Paul stated he knows him personally, he volunteered with him and his dad at Lacey in the mid to late 60’s and his mom was his third grade teacher.  He encouraged everyone to listen closely.  Tom thanked the membership for the opportunity to speak today.  He is a volunteer firefighter with District 21 and understands the fire service.  He is running against an incumbent.  He is the son of Herbert Faubion who ran the Department of Volunteer Pension and Relief Act.  His brother, Joe, took over and ran it until 1976 or 1977.  He is running for Pierce County Superior Court Judge.  He has volunteered with District 21 since 1980.  As a volunteer firefighter and as an attorney he has done what he can to help clean up the community.  From the standpoint of a Superior Court Judge, he has an understanding and viewpoint of the Fire Service, more so than any other judge.  He wants to be in a position to do something different to help.  29 years as an attorney qualifies him professionally to be a judge and he would appreciate your vote and any support.  Tom Faubion thanked the membership for their time.

President Webb stated that Jim Clawson will now give his presentation on the Tactical Operations Manual.  Jim stated this manual came from the old fire ground manual by Al Brunacini.  Lakewood took an active role in 1998 for the second update.  Last year President Webb asked him and the committee to work on updating this important document.  There is a lot of work that goes into updating this and then it sits on our shelves.  It is the County Fire Service model document on how to operate on fire scenes.  Handouts were distributed (see attached copies).  The IMS/OPS was put together back in 1990 when 6, 7, 9 and 21 had talked about merging.  Went to Tualitan Valley and the one thing that was brought back was this book.  It was changed around a little, added to, removed some things and this is what came out of it.  In 1997 the Fire Chiefs adopted this manual as the manual for Fire Departments who didn’t have anything in place.  President Webb asked it be updated.  The committee started off on the track of updating and asked if it is just going to sit on everyone’s shelves again or will it actually be used.  They decided rather than go through the entire book and make revisions; they picked five (5) policies and work on updating them.  Once those are done, and then they will go back and update more.  Also, they have done away with the paper copies of the manual.  It has been put on a web site so once the updates are done, they are all in one place and accessible to everyone.  The five (5) policies that have been updated are: Abandonment, PAR (role call procedure), Passport, RIT and Mayday.  They are at the point now where they need input back within thirty (30) days with any feedback so they can be finalized and then start training on them.  Then they will move on through the book and identify what else is important to update on things that we work together on routinely.  Please review the handouts and get any feedback to him at jclawson@grahamfire.org. Chuck Frame asked if they are looking at standardized training for this?  President Webb stated right now the goal is to update the manual.  Training is separate and mutually exclusive right now.  Jim and the committee have put a lot of hard work into this.

Steve Bailey reported they have a replacement for Ed Reed, Kim Parrish.  There was a TEW meeting yesterday.  Jack Andren was there and can fill in or answer any questions.  Trying to do a PC-Warn network, distributed a copy (see attached).  This is still in the draft form, Planning and Intelligence is still working on.  When there is a specific intel message for Pierce County, will request it be sent out, then it will go out to first responders, which means you and your superior staff that you ID.  They are hoping to implement this in October.  Will later look at expanding to groups on the bottom of the list.  They are still working on how to get the information out.  President Webb asked what the consideration is of having Fire Service on the PC-Warn Approval Authority group.  Steve stated they are putting together a criteria list, they have input via the representatives on the intel and planning committee.

President Webb called a break at 10:10 a.m. for ten (10) minutes.

President Webb called the meeting back to order at 10:20 a.m.

8. American Red Cross
Gina Karlsson reported for the month of July they had fifteen (15) incidents involving twenty-five (25) families for a total of fifty-seven (57) people helped.  For the month of August they had nine (9) incidents involving thirteen (13) families for a total of thirty-nine (39) people helped.  One incident was a mobile home fire.

9. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey gave his report earlier in the meeting as he had to leave.  Jack Andren reported that he met with Steve Bailey last week regarding issues of the resource committee.  He thinks they resolved the problems there with accounting for and maintaining minutes, etc.  Will end up with better tracking of minutes.  He doesn’t know that any of us in the beginning of this process thought about how the list of equipment would be purchased, etc.  Jeff Jensen stated the process has changed a little.  Jack Andren stated there will be another Resource Committee meeting this month.  One other issue is with the 2004 monies and priorities.  There was a category of equipment for vehicles.  A sub committee to look at vehicles needs, etc. knowing that they are unfunded, but still wanted a list.  It would be good to have a plan together and if there are still monies available in the State proposal and we have a list of vehicles readily available to send to ODP for pre-approval if monies do become available.  Jeff Jensen stated they are expanding the criteria.  What we really need in this region is a strategic plan.  All other regions have modeled theirs after the state strategic plan.  Jack Andren stated in the monies spent right now there are ten (10) MDC’s coming to the Fire Service.  More have been asked for in the 2004 budget.  The intent is that they go in command vehicles for each department.  Maintenance and on-going costs will be the individual departments responsibility.  The committee made recommendations to the Executive Board.  He will send the list to President Webb.

10. EMS
Norma distributed a handout (copy attached) regarding the Health Department and SARS.  Please look over this policy.  This policy is for how they are going to handle employees that are exposed to SARS and need to be isolated.  They would like for you to look at this with regard to union issues you might have.  Norma stated there is a page ripped out, that was intentionally done, it dealt with hospital people.  For any input, questions, etc. Cindy Miron is the point of contact.  She can be reached at 253-798-6556 or e-mail cmiron@tpchd.org.  The Health Department wants to know if they place an employee in isolation, would this be an L&I issue as this would be an occupational illness or duty related injury or how would this be treated.  President Webb stated this is commendable from the Health Department.  He is glad to see issues brought to our attention beforehand.  Norma asked the Chiefs to review the document and get any input in to Cindy so that it can be brought back at the next meeting to be voted on.

Kelvin Johnson stated T&E awareness classes are out there.  WMD Ops train the trainer, and also an EMS treatment class, available for overtime and/or backfill.  Contact Judy Harmon at DEM for more information.

11. Fire Marshal
Wayne Weinholz distributed August reports.  The I Code transfer is going on.  In June, the most ever permits were submitted for.

12. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen reported they will be meeting in two (2) weeks regarding Duane Malo’s replacement.  Applications have been open for three (3) months and not a whole lot of super candidates have put in for it.  There are a couple they will be looking into: Mike Brown and Steve Smith.  A Board position is open, Gary Aleshire is moving to Vice President of Western Chiefs’, so his position on the Board will be open.  Starting Legislative workshops.  Dan Packer will not be leading these this year as he is Vice President.

13. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon reported the agencies Board of Directors have directed to expand the boundaries of the no burn zone.  They have held meetings with Pierce County stakeholders.  The rural urban interface boundary line has been recommended.  Kitsap County has voted to leave as is.  King County wanted to know why not ban residential burning.  Snohomish County has voted to expand by County boundaries.  They are only talking about land clearing.

14. PC Fire Commissioners
No representative present.

15. EMS
Dave Potter reported several meetings ago the divert issue was discussed.  As of 1/1/05 there will be no further divert as far as EMS is concerned.  This issue has been back and forth a number of times.  The last meeting they reminded them of the goal to end all diverts.  They finally agreed to a pilot program for October to have a no divert month.  Dr. Waffle will define this as a trial basis.  Guidelines will be distributed to EMS groups.  

16. Training
Nothing at this time.

17. Education Committee – Speaker/Training Opportunity
Nothing at this time.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Alan Predmore requested any ideas, suggestions, etc. be sent to him.

19. Legislative Caucus Committee
President Webb stated we didn’t do one last year.  We will see what the issues are that the State Chiefs will be pursuing.  He got wind that the election costs may be going up two to three times.  The grant from the State was to help with costs of educating the general public for the new primary election system.  It is unclear if the elections department will be passing along some of the expenses from the education portion.  Andy McAfee asked if we should forward a motion as a body because we are non-partisan and it shouldn’t affect us.  Paul Webb stated any education of this new statewide primary election should not come from any of us.  He is going to alert Pat that he is going to be asking for specific accounting of what we are charged for so we can identify hard dollars that goes into education.  It could be that the grant will cover all of the education costs.  Jack Andren suggested asking for the specific accounting before the bills come out so they can start putting that together.  Paul stated there is no motion needed at this point.  He will wait and see what the bills come out as.  Jeff Jensen suggested that everyone that is running something on the election, should request the same information.  Reggie Romines stated the auditor’s office is a quasi-for profit office.  This issue is not going to go away, it is going to get larger and larger.  Andy McAfee stated they don’t get a bill from the elections department; they just get a notice that the money has been taken from their account.  Discussion followed.

20. Nominating Committee
Jack Andren reported that nominating committee has met.  The have contacted each of the persons being nominated.  The committee recommends the following slate of officers:


President

Merle Frank


Vice President

Alan Predmore


Secretary

Wayne Weinholz


Treasurer

Bob Black


Trustee 1

Gary Franz


Trustee 2

Ed Goodlet

Nominations were open to the floor.  There were none.  Nominations will be opened again at the next meeting and then hold elections.

21. Banquet Committee – Awards Committee
Wayne Weinholz reported the banquet will be held at the Liberty Theater again this year.  Peninsula High School Jazz Choir and Band will be the entertainment.  The management at the theater is going to set up a little differently this year.  The cost will be $25.00 to $30.00 per person and will be held on Thursday, December 9th.

22. Audit Committee – Dormant
23. Fire Benefit Charge Committee – Dormant
24. Emergency Management Committee
Jim Jacques reported they have updated and reduced the plan from 61 pages to 47 pages.  It will be taken to the Zone Coordinators today and will provide a written report to Recorder Denise to send out with the minutes.

25. Fire Marshal Task Force
Nothing at this time.

26. Unfinished Business
Nothing at this time.

27. New Business
Bob Black stated Nanette Tatom, Prevention Specialist has smoke alarms available from a grant through State Farm.  He would recommend it be run through the Association for not more than $5,000.00 worth of smoke alarms as this is a great opportunity.  It was moved and seconded that PCFCA sponsor an application with State Farm for smoke alarms to provide to elderly and low-income individuals not to exceed $5,000.00.  MOTION CARRIED.

28. Good of the Order
Jack Andren reported he received a call from a News Tribune reporter last week.  Several other districts may also be receiving a call from this reporter in regards to Marilyn Lantz.  He had the reporter contact Attorney Quinn to make sure we were not violating any HIPPA laws and apparently she has signed a release.

Wayne Weinholz reported the burning ban is off.  No complaints have been received and it is unbelievable how quickly the moisture levels went up.

Greg Miller thanked Alan Predmore.  Most of his firefighters are inmates and three (3) of them were taken to Buckley for a Firefighter 1 test.  Alan’s crew did a great job.

29. Adjournment
With there being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:20 a.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be October 7, 2004 at Central Pierce Fire & Rescue, Station 6-0 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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